Home > Thackston, James

# Thackston, James III

## Thackston, James

by Arthur C. Menius, 1996; Revised by Jared Dease, Government and Heritage Library, January 2023

### d. 1792

James Thackston, was a rather suspect figure of secondary importance in North Carolina mercantile, political, and military affairs throughout the Revolutionary period. Thackston (occasionally spelled Thaxton) first appears in 1768 as a captain of the <u>Orange County</u> [2] militia. That he is first noted in a fairly significant position indicates that he may have belonged to the class of non-native officeholders who went to the colony. Indeed, Thackston soon began to associate himself with the so-called Courthouse Ring composed of people of that description. By 1769 he was engaged in tobacco and hemp production in Orange County. That year he opened a store on Churcton Street in Hillsborough in partnership with William Johnston.

During the riot at the September court of 1770<u>Edmund Fanning</u> <sup>[3]</sup> sought refuge in their establishment, which the Regulators "instantly beset, demolishing the windows and threw dirt and stones or brickbats into the house." The merchants became active in their opposition to the mob, signing a petition to Governor <u>William Tryon</u> <sup>[4]</sup> on 30 Sept. 1770. The memorialists requested forceful measures against the Regulators, "a set of men . . . whom we have long considered as dangerous to society and as pursuing every measure destructive of Peace and good Government." Thackston journeyed to <u>New Bern</u> <sup>[5]</sup> in March 1771 to testify against the "backwoods Revolutionaries" at the Special Court of Oyer and Terminer. On 1 May 1771 he raised a company of sixty-two Orange County militiamen, which served in the <u>Alamance</u> <sup>[6]</sup> campaign.

This slight military experience was sufficient to secure an appointment as colonel of minutemen for the Hillsborough District in September 1775 for Thackston, who had established a residence between Lindley's Mill and <u>Rocky River</u> [7] in southern Orange County. With this command, theoretically five hundred men, he participated in the Moore's Creek campaign, occupying <u>Cross Creek</u> [8] in order to prevent an orderly Loyalist retreat. Afterwards the New England papers celebrated him as a hero of the battle. Unfortunately, it was the apogee of his Revolutionary career.

After that success Thackston received an appointment as lieutenant colonel of the Fourth North Carolina Continental Regiment under <u>Thomas Polk</u> [9] on 15 Apr. 1776. Before the unit could be raised Thackston took<u>Robert Howe</u> [10]'s Second Regiment to Charles Town, where it helped repulse the British siege during June 1776. Returning to the state, he commenced recruiting activities, and on 22 Apr. 1777 the Fourth regiment marched north to serve under George Washington. From all appearances an inept field leader, Thackston by the summer of 1776 found himself in charge of the camp at Peytonsburg, Va., where new recruits from North Carolina were assembled. Even this assignment proved difficult, for the lieutenant colonel failed in most of his efforts to acquire provisions for the outpost. In November he removed himself from active duty due to poor health, but by February 1779 he had recovered so that he could serve under Benjamin Lincoln in South Carolina. Soon he was back in his home state, however, supervising the discharge of soldiers at Cross Creek during the summer.

After Horatio Gates's debacle at Camden in August 1780, the<u>Board of War [11]</u> authorized Thackston to assemble new recruits and repatriated deserters at <u>Hillsborough [12]</u>. By mid-November he had amassed but sixteen men, not counting himself. Not surprisingly, he was one of the Continental officers ordered by Congress to retire on half pay effective 1 Jan. 1781 due to the lack of a proper command.

Lord Cornwallis's invasion of North Carolina restored Thackston to duty. Once General<u>Nathanael Greene [13]</u> had safely retreated across the Dan River, he placed Thackston in charge of the thirty Continentals from the state still with the Southern Department. The lieutenant colonel served throughout the <u>Guilford Court House campaign [14]</u>, but in July 1781 he left the army when Greene charged him with misrepresenting the position and arrangement of his troops. Thereafter he served in various roles, was captured and exchanged, and retired for a second time on 26 Apr. 1782. Two years later he proudly joined the Order of the Cincinnati, and on 14 Mar. 1786 the veteran of such an undistinguished career received 4,352 acres in Tennessee as a reward.

Thackston reestablished his mercantile operations on New Street in <u>Fayetteville</u> [15], near the scene of his greatest military exploit. He won election to the House of Commons for the session of 1787, during which term he accomplished little other than to win the legislative stationery contract for his firm. In December he unsuccessfully sought appointment as brigadier general from the Fayetteville District. By 1790, the veteran resided there and was listed as the enslaver of nine people but having no family. Although his exact date of death is unknown, an inventory of Thackston's estate was commissioned on 11 Apr. 1792. In sum, his career was active but his record uninspiring.

### **References:**

Walter Clark, ed., *State Records of North Carolina*, vol. 11 [16] (1895), vols. 14 [17]–22 [18] (1896–1907).

Hugh T. Lefler and Paul Wager, eds., *Orange County, 1752–1952*<sup>[19]</sup> (1953).

Hugh F. Rankin, *The North Carolina Continentals* [20] (1971).

William L. Saunders, ed., *Colonial Records of North Carolina*, vols. 7 [21]-8, 10 [22] (1890).

#### **Additional Resources:**

Connor, R. D. W. 1916. *Revolutionary Leaders in North Carolina*. [Greensboro] : N.C. State Normal & Industrial College, 1916. <u>https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/revolutionary-leaders-of-north-carolina/2691404</u> [23] (accessed July 1, 2014).

Documenting the American South: Colonial and State Records of North Carolina. "CSR Documents by Thackston, James, D. 1792." Documenting the American South. <u>https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr11103</u> [24] (accessed July 1, 2014).

Documenting the American South: Colonial South Records of North Carolina. "Invoice from Johnston & Thackston for supplies for the militia. Johnston & Thackston 1771 Volume 22, Pages 454-455." Documenting the American South. <u>https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/document/csr22-0238</u> [25] (accessed July 1, 2014).

Documenting the American South: Colonial South Records of North Carolina. "Invoice from Johnston & Thackston for supplies for militia. Johnston & Thackston 1771 Voume 22, Page 455." Documenting the American South. <u>https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/document/csr22-0239</u> [26] (accessed July 1, 2014).

Sumner, Jethro, William Lee Davidson, William Richardson Davie, George Doherty, Horatio Gates, Gideon Lamb, Francis Lock, and James Thackston. 1780. *Jethro Sumner papers*. <u>https://www.worldcat.org/title/jethro-sumner-papers-1780-1781/oclc/740231632</u> [27] (July 1, 2014).

#### Subjects:

Biographies [28] Military [29] Politics and government [30] Authors: Menius, Arthur C., III [31] Origin - location: New Bern [32] Fayetteville [33] Alamance County [34] Guilford County [35] Orange County [36] Hillsborough [37] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[38]

1 January 1996 | Menius, Arthur C., III

#### Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/thackston-james

### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/thackston-iames [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/orange [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fanningedmund [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/tryon-william [5] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/New%20Bern [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/alamance [7] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/Rocky%20River [8] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/Cross%20Creek [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/polk-thomas [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/board-war [12] https://ncpedia.org/gazetteer/search/Hillsborough [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution-part-5-gen-nath [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/guilford-courthouse-battle [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/fayetteville-0 [16] https://archive.org/details/afj9245.0001.001.umich.edu [17] http://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt? id=wu.89067595587;view=1up;seq=7 [18] https://archive.org/details/staterecordsofno221nort [19] https://archive.org/details/orangecounty175200hugh [20] https://www.worldcat.org/title/north-carolina-continentals/oclc/133728 [21] https://archive.org/details/colonialrecordso07nort [22] https://archive.org/details/colonialrecordso10nort [23] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/revolutionary-leaders-of-north-carolina/2691404 [24] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/creators/csr11103 [25] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/document/csr22-0238 [26] https://docsouth.unc.edu/csr/index.html/document/csr22-0239 [27] https://www.worldcat.org/title/jethro-sumner-papers-1780-1781/oclc/740231632 [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/military [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/politics-and-gove [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/menius-arthur-c-0 [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-41 [33] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-48 [34] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/a [35] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/4 [36] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-6 [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no